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job activities because of alleged safety
or health hazards.

(2) However, occasions might arise
when an employee is confronted with a
choice between not performing as-
signed tasks or subjecting himself to
serious injury or death arising from a
hazardous condition at the workplace.
If the employee, with no reasonable al-
ternative, refuses in good faith to ex-
pose himself to the dangerous condi-
tion, he would be protected against
subsequent discrimination. The condi-
tion causing the employee’s apprehen-
sion of death or injury must be of such
a nature that a reasonable person,
under the circumstances then confront-
ing the employee, would conclude that
there is a real danger of death or seri-
ous injury and that there is insuffi-
cient time, due to the urgency of the
situation, to eliminate the danger
through resort to regular statutory en-
forcement channels. In addition, in
such circumstances, the employee,
where possible, must also have sought
from his employer, and been unable to
obtain, a correction of the dangerous
condition.

[38 FR 2681, Jan. 29, 1973, as amended at 38
FR 4577, Feb. 16, 1973]

PROCEDURES

§ 1977.15 Filing of complaint for dis-
crimination.

(a) Who may file. A complaint of sec-
tion 11(c) discrimination may be filed
by the employee himself, or by a rep-
resentative authorized to do so on his
behalf.

(b) Nature of filing. No particular
form of complaint is required.

(c) Place of filing. Complaint should
be filed with the Area Director (Occu-
pational Safety and Health Adminis-
tration) responsible for enforcement
activities in the geographical area
where the employee resides or was em-
ployed.

(d) Time for filing. (1) Section 11(c)(2)
provides that an employee who believes
that he has been discriminated against
in violation of section 11(c)(1) ‘‘may,
within 30 days after such violation oc-
curs,’’ file a complaint with the Sec-
retary of Labor.

(2) A major purpose of the 30-day pe-
riod in this provision is to allow the

Secretary to decline to entertain com-
plaints which have become stale. Ac-
cordingly, complaints not filed within
30 days of an alleged violation will or-
dinarily be presumed to be untimely.

(3) However, there may be cir-
cumstances which would justify tolling
of the 30-day period on recognized equi-
table principles or because of strongly
extenuating circumstances, e.g., where
the employer has concealed, or misled
the employee regarding the grounds for
discharge or other adverse action; or
where the discrimination is in the na-
ture of a continuing violation. The
pendency of grievance-arbitration pro-
ceedings or filing with another agency,
among others, are circumstances which
do not justify tolling the 30-day period.
In the absence of circumstances justi-
fying a tolling of the 30-day period, un-
timely complaints will not be proc-
essed.

[38 FR 2681, Jan. 29, 1973, as amended at 50
FR 32846, Aug. 15, 1985]

§ 1977.16 Notification of Secretary of
Labor’s determination.

Section 11(c)(3) provides that the
Secretary is to notify a complainant
within 90 days of the complaint of his
determination whether prohibited dis-
crimination has occurred. This 90-day
provision is considered directory in na-
ture. While every effort will be made to
notify complainants of the Secretary’s
determination within 90 days, there
may be instances when it is not pos-
sible to meet the directory period set
forth in section 11(c)(3).

§ 1977.17 Withdrawal of complaint.

Enforcement of the provisions of sec-
tion 11(c) is not only a matter of pro-
tecting rights of individual employees,
but also of public interest. Attempts by
an employee to withdraw a previously
filed complaint will not necessarily re-
sult in termination of the Secretary’s
investigation. The Secretary’s jurisdic-
tion cannot be foreclosed as a matter
of law by unilateral action of the em-
ployee. However, a voluntary and
uncoerced request from a complainant
to withdraw his complaint will be
given careful consideration and sub-
stantial weight as a matter of policy
and sound enforcement procedure.
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§ 1977.18 Arbitration or other agency
proceedings.

(a) General. (1) An employee who files
a complaint under section 11(c) of the
Act may also pursue remedies under
grievance arbitration proceedings in
collective bargaining agreements. In
addition, the complainant may concur-
rently resort to other agencies for re-
lief, such as the National Labor Rela-
tions Board. The Secretary’s jurisdic-
tion to entertain section 11(c) com-
plaints, to investigate, and to deter-
mine whether discrimination has oc-
curred, is independent of the jurisdic-
tion of other agencies or bodies. The
Secretary may file action in U.S. dis-
trict court regardless of the pendency
of other proceedings.

(2) However, the Secretary also rec-
ognizes the national policy favoring
voluntary resolution of disputes under
procedures in collective bargaining
agreements. See, e.g., Boy’s Markets,
Inc. v. Retail Clerks, 398 U.S. 235 (1970);
Republic Steel Corp. v. Maddox, 379 U.S.
650 (1965); Carey v. Westinghouse Electric
Co., 375 U.S. 261 (1964); Collier Insulated
Wire, 192 NLRB No. 150 (1971). By the
same token, due deference should be
paid to the jurisdiction of other forums
established to resolve disputes which
may also be related to section 11(c)
complaints.

(3) Where a complainant is in fact
pursuing remedies other than those
provided by section 11(c), postpone-
ment of the Secretary’s determination
and deferral to the results of such pro-
ceedings may be in order. See, Bur-
lington Truck Lines, Inc., v. U.S., 371
U.S. 156 (1962).

(b) Postponement of determination.
Postponement of determination would
be justified where the rights asserted
in other proceedings are substantially
the same as rights under section 11(c)
and those proceedings are not likely to
violate the rights guaranteed by sec-
tion 11(c). The factual issues in such
proceedings must be substantially the
same as those raised by section 11(c)
complaint, and the forum hearing the
matter must have the power to deter-
mine the ultimate issue of discrimina-
tion. See Rios v. Reynolds Metals Co.,
F.2d (5th Cir., 1972), 41 U.S.L.W. 1049
(Oct. 10, 1972); Newman v. Avco Corp.,
451 F.2d 743 (6th Cir., 1971).

(c) Deferral to outcome of other pro-
ceedings. A determination to defer to
the outcome of other proceedings initi-
ated by a complainant must nec-
essarily be made on a case-to-case
basis, after careful scrutiny of all
available information. Before deferring
to the results of other proceedings, it
must be clear that those proceedings
dealt adequately with all factual
issues, that the proceedings were fair,
regular, and free of procedural infir-
mities, and that the outcome of the
proceedings was not repugnant to the
purpose and policy of the Act. In this
regard, if such other actions initiated
by a complainant are dismissed with-
out adjudicatory hearing thereof, such
dismissal will not ordinarily be re-
garded as determinative of the section
11(c) complaint.

SOME SPECIFIC SUBJECTS

§ 1977.22 Employee refusal to comply
with safety rules.

Employees who refuse to comply
with occupational safety and health
standards or valid safety rules imple-
mented by the employer in furtherance
of the Act are not exercising any rights
afforded by the Act. Disciplinary meas-
ures taken by employers solely in re-
sponse to employee refusal to comply
with appropriate safety rules and regu-
lations, will not ordinarily be regarded
as discriminatory action prohibited by
section 11(c). This situation should be
distinguished from refusals to work, as
discussed in § 1977.12.

§ 1977.23 State plans.
A State which is implementing its

own occupational safety and health en-
forcement program pursuant to section
18 of the Act and parts 1902 and 1952 of
this chapter must have provisions as
effective as those of section 11(c) to
protect employees from discharge or
discrimination. Such provisions do not
divest either the Secretary of Labor or
Federal district courts of jurisdiction
over employee complaints of discrimi-
nation. However, the Secretary of
Labor may refer complaints of employ-
ees adequately protected by State
Plans’ provisions to the appropriate
state agency. The basic principles out-
lined in § 1977.18, supra will be observed
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